
Dear Members of the Colorado Legislature, 
 
As Colorado begins to rebuild after the COVID-19 pandemic, we have a chance to address pervasive 
statewide issues with innovative opportunities to foster economic growth and social healing. The 
Community Revitalization Grant Program (SB21-252) is a model of that opportunity. 
 
The Community Revitalization Grant Program is designed to jumpstart creative projects for mixed-use 
real estate development in communities across the state. This type of program results in enhanced 
commercial activity, jobs creation, main street beautification, increased housing stock, and expanded 
capacity for creative activation and placemaking. A culturally vibrant community attracts more residents, 
visitors and overnight tourists, builds civic cohesion, and celebrates its unique heritage.  
 
Colorado Creative Industries (CCI), our state arts agency housed in the Office of Economic Development, 
has been administering Colorado’s Creative Districts program since 2008. These state-certified districts 
have grown from two to 26 due to their success as an economic development vehicle. Half of the districts 
are in rural or mountain communities; each leverages its unique history and assets. And each has the 
perennial challenge – insufficient space for workers and the public to live, create and gather.  
 
In partnership with the Department of Local Affairs, Boettcher Foundation, History Colorado and ArtSpace 
Consulting, CCI launched “Space to Create Colorado” in 2015, the nation’s first state-led initiative for 
affordable live/work development for creative sector workers in rural areas. This program set an ambitious 
goal to support one demonstration project and one project in each of the eight regions of Colorado’s rural 
communities. The initial project in Trinidad opened in 2020, saving three historic buildings on Main Street 
that had been vacant for more than 25 years. Other Space to Create projects have been delayed due to 
complex financing requirements. Simultaneously, a multitude of other opportunities have surfaced for 
adaptive re-use, historic preservation, or new mixed-use building projects that can be catalysts for these 
commercial corridors, especially in rural regions.  
 
Community Revitalization Grant Program would provide $65 million to jumpstart these projects in the 
next two years as a means to stimulate Colorado’s economy overall.  
 
CCI, in close collaboration with the division of local government, is committed to a rigorous, inclusive and 
equitable process to evaluate and grant the funds. Local communities will have the opportunity to 
envision and guide these commercial revitalization projects. Preference will be given to communities that 
are experiencing economic hardship and can demonstrate a public benefit.  
 
We urge you to support this innovative Community Revitalization Grant Program (SB21-252).  
 
This grant program will jumpstart stalled real estate projects, invigorate commercial centers and main 
street areas, support creative workers and job creation, address Colorado’s widespread housing 
shortage, fuel tourism, support historic preservation, battle blight, and promote cultural vitality in all 
regions of our state.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
William P. Marino 
Board Chair, 40 West Arts District 
Executive Director, Lakewood-West Colfax Business 
Improvement District 

Adam Snyder 
Board Member 
40 West Arts District 

Gary Reed 
Board Member 
40 West Arts District 

David Rein 
Board Member 
40 West Arts District 

Kathryn Zeigler 
Director of Communications 
40 West Arts District 

Sarah Vickers 
Board Vice Chair 
40 West Arts District 



Liz Black 
Executive Director 
40 West Arts District 

Katja Walton 
Board Member 
40 West Arts District 

Sarah Elizabeth LaBarre 
Executive Director 
Artworks Center for Contemporary Art 

Angela Astle 
Executive Producer and Founder 
Athena Project 

Jennifer Burstein 
Owner 
Balanced Solutions, LLC 

Russ Ware 
Board Chair, Colorado Springs Downtown BID  
downtown business owner 

Seth Harvey 
CEO 
Bluestaq 

Heather Beasley 
Associate Artistic Director 
Boulder Ensemble Theatre Company 

Amy Kaiser 
Executive Director 
Carbondale Arts 

Angela Bruno 
Executive Director 
Carbondale Clay Center 

Savanna LaBauve 
Marketing & Communications Manager 
Carbondale Clay Center 

Geoff Peterson 
Executive Director 
Center for Community Innovation 

Judith Lajoie 
Board Chair 
CherryArts 

Alexis Moore 
Principal Planner 
City of Lakewood 

Luke Janes 
City Council Member 
City of Sterling 

Erin Ogletree 
City Council Member 
City of Trinidad 

Wally Wallace 
Economic Development Director 
City of Trinidad 

Karen Griego 
Mayor Protem 
City of Trinidad 

Radhika Mahanty 
Marketing Director 
City Street Investors 

Malik Robinson 
Executive Director 
Cleo Parker Robinson Dance 

Christin Crampton Day 
Executive Director 
Colorado Business Committee for the Arts (CBCA) 

Chris Ross 
Vice President/Commercial Banking, U.S. Bank 
Board Chair, Colorado Business Committee for the 
Arts (CBCA) 

Mose Franck 
Board Member 
Colorado Business Committee for the Arts (CBCA) 

Mark Davidson 
Executive Committee Board Member 
Colorado Business Committee for the Arts (CBCA) 

Nancy Walsh 
Board Member 
Colorado Business Committee for the Arts (CBCA) 

Jim Steinberg 
Board Chair/Executive Producer 
Colorado New Play Festival 



Amber Ptak 
CEO 
Community Health Partnership 

Elizabeth Holloway 
Board Member 
Corazon de Trinidad Creative District 

Marilyn Leuszler 
Board President 
Corazon de Trinidad Creative District 

Harlan Leuszler 
Trinidad Homeowner/Retired Pilot 
Corazon de Trinidad Creative District 

David Slater 
Treasurer 
Corazon de Trinidad Creative District 

Jon Khoury 
Executive Director 
Cottonwood Center for the Arts 

Vanessa Barcus 
Owner 
Creative Higher Intelligence Consulting 

Karen Ramey-Torres 
Director   
CSU Northeast Regional Engagement Center 

Laurence Kaptain 
Dean 
College of Arts & Media, CU Denver 

Andy Vick 
Executive Director 
Cultural Office of the Pikes Peak Region 

Kristy Bassuener 
Director of Communications and Public Affairs 
Denver Art Museum 

James Mejia 
CEO 
Denver Film 

Kelly Brough 
President & CEO 
Denver Metro Chamber of Commerce 

Nancy Henjum 
City Council Member District 5 Colorado Springs 
Downtown Development Authority Board 

Darsey Nicklasson 
Member 
Downtown Development Authority, Colorado Springs 

Brandon Stam 
Downtown Director 
Downtown Grand Junction 

David Goe 
Community Engagement Manager 
Downtown Grand Junction 

Hassan Najjar 
Executive Director 
Foothills Art Center 

Dustin Whistler 
Principal 
Forte Commercial Real Estate 

Bob Keatinge 
Of Counsel 
Holland & Hart LLP 

Kevin Yoshida 
Founder, CEO 
ideate 

David Thomson 
VP Client Relations 
Kairoi 

Curtis J. Robbins 
Arts Integrated Resources Program Manager 
Kaiser Permanente 

Denise Gaynor 
Secretary 
Logan County Arts League 

Loretta Davidson 
Treasurer 
Logan County Arts League 

Glenna Phelps-Aurich 
Executive Director 
Logan County Chamber Of Commerce 



Kimberlee McKee 
Executive Director 
Longmont Downtown Development Authority 

Abby Powell 
Events and Partnership Manager, Creative 
Coordinator 
Lovealnd Downtown District & Creative District 

Melissa Robinson 
Board Member 
Loveland Board of Creativity 

Chandler Romeo 
Owner and Manager 
Neorama, LLC  
 

Martha Weidmann 
CEO 
NINE dot ARTS 

William Ross 
Associate Professor of Art and Youngers Art Gallery 
Director 
Northeastern Junior College 

Andres Cladera 
General and Artistic Director 
Opera Steamboat 

Kathy Kranz 
VP & CFO 
Pinnacol Assurance 

Tracy Weil 
Executive Director 
RiNo Art District 

Ronald Seigneur 
Managing Partner 
Seigneur Gustafson LLP 

Chris Wineman 
Principal 
Semple Brown Design 

Kim Keith 
Executive Director 
Steamboat Creates - CO Certified Creative District 

Dagny McKinley 
Development Director 
Steamboat Creates 

Jack Dysart 
Board Member 
Steamboat Creates 

Kirk Aigner 
Secretary 
Steamboat Creates 

Norma Ruth Ryan 
Board Member 
Steamboat Creates 

Sylvie Piquet 
Program Director 
Steamboat Creates 

Kristen Jespersen 
Executive Director 
Steamboat Dance Theatre 

Stephanie Juneau 
Board member 
Steamboat Dance Theatre 

Mandy Ritter 
SCD Program Manager and Sterling City Council 
Member 
Sterling Creative District, City of Sterling 

Dana May 
Board Chair 
Sterling Miracle players 

Gates Gooding 
Manager 
Stockbridge Road LLC 

Brit White 
Staff Assistant 
The Art Base (Basalt, CO) 

Dana Higbie 
Studio Manager 
The Art Base (Basalt, CO) 

Skye Skinner 
Executive Director 
The Art Base (Basalt, CO) 

Jennifer Olson 
Executive Director 
Think 360 Arts for Learning 



Jodie Wilson 
Board Member 
Think 360 Arts for Learning 

Charles Davis 
Co-Chair 
Two Creeks Neighborhood Organization 

Brandon Friedman 
Board Member 
West Colfax Community Association (WCCA) 

Katherine Hasfjord 
Secretary 
West Colfax Community Association (WCCA) 

Lauren Richardson 
Founder & Managing Director, The Sursy | Board 
Member, WCCA 
West Colfax Community Association (WCCA) 

Ronald Seigneur 
Board Chair 
West Colfax Community Association (WCCA) 

Sharon Vincent 
Lakewood City Council 
West Colfax Community Association (WCCA) 

Christian Gaines 
Executive Director 
WESTAF (Western States Arts Federation) 

Morton Zeppelin 
President 
Zeppelin Development 

 

 


